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Dear John Prescott MP
Your consultative document ‘The Way Forward for Housing Finance’ is very welcome, as part of the ‘blue skies’ discussion about housing finance tenants have requested (in a letter to you on 13 June 02).

This is our initial response to your document.  We aim to consult tenants more widely on a more detailed response.

Your document opens up discussion on important issues including many key proposals made by tenants to secure the future for first-class council housing.  We want to see these proposals turned into commitments in the Local Government Finance Bill, to clear the way for major investment in council housing with no strings attached. 

We want genuine choice for tenants. Tenants have had enough of the blackmail that says the only way we can get new kitchens and windows is to accept transfer, PFI or ALMOs.  Investment in decent, affordable, secure and accountable council housing is the way to tackle run down estates and create good quality housing. 

The Case for Council Housing

Case for investing capital receipts

All income from council housing should be reinvested in council housing, to address the £19 billion repairs and improvements backlog and to build new council housing. It should be compulsory to reinvest all HRA capital receipts into council housing.  It is outrageous that councils do not currently do this. Receipts should be pooled if we have a guarantee that all money will be spent within the HRA.  We think tenants should have a say in determining national distribution of pooled receipts.

All rent income to the HRA should also be spent on our homes. The Local Government Bill proposes to remove Housing Benefit from the Housing Revenue Account but retains other mechanisms to impose negative subsidy on council housing and therefore continue the 'Daylight Robbery' tax by other means. We believe that nationally, any pooled HRA income must be ring-fenced so all of it is spent on the management and improvement of council housing. The Treasury must be stopped from siphoning off money from tenants’ rents.

Case for writing off local authority HRA debt

If HRA debt can be written off when council housing is sold off through LSVT, we think it is only fair and reasonable that this, or the equivalent in subsidy to finance the debt, if provided for councils running their own housing. Council housing is largely self-financing and the Treasury has siphoned £billions out of HRA accounts to subsidise other areas of spending, so it is quite right that government should absorb the HRA debt for this essential public service.

Case for investment funding

Giving councils a 'right to borrow' is an important concession, but it is only meaningful if local authorities have revenue they can borrow against, whether through grants or investment allowances. We would propose that the government when making assumption about each council's guideline rent should allow the council to use part of its rental income to support borrowing to finance capital investment.

Case for giving councils the same rights to borrow as RSLs 

All the evidence shows that if deliberate political obstacles were removed from housing finances, council housing is financially viable. On average council tenants pay approximately £2500 per annum in rent. £1,000 is provided to local authorities in the form of Management and Maintenance allowances, and a further £500 in Major Repairs Allowance. This leaves, on average, £1000 per tenant per annum that could and should be ploughed back into council homes. With this kind of income (£1000 x 2.8 million tenants = £2.8 billion per annum) there is sufficient money to finance the £19 billion backlog of repairs and improvements required to council housing.

Case for replacing Local Authority Social Housing Grant

Councils should be able to develop the new housing we need.  If poor housing has to be demolished it should be possible to replace it with new council housing.  If councils were also able to borrow freely then changes to the LASHG could enable them to re-start council house building and give all tenants real choice.

We want to seize this opportunity to create a secure future for council housing and suggest a meeting with you to discuss this. We hope you agree to meet us. 

Yours sincerely,

Austin Mitchell MP for DCH National Committee

and

The Tenants’ federations of: Gloucester, Islington, Leicester, Newcastle, Reading, Camden, Stevenage, Southwark, Stockport, Hull, Wakefield, Salford Peoples Forum plus five tenants’ reps, Manchester










